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Focus On ACBI

A Publication of the American Council of the Blind of Indiana

October-December 2020
President: Barbara Salisbury
812-369-0355
Barbara.salisbury@att.net
Subscribe to the ACBI listserv (Indiana-l@acblists.org) by going to www.acblists.org and click on the ACB-Indiana link. 
ACBI Website: https://www.acb-indiana.org

Focus is published four times a year: March, June, September and December.  It is available via e-Mail, in large print, on cassette and PC disk, with special translated file for Braille output.  Article submissions should be sent to the editor by: March 1, June 1, September 1 or November 15.  

Rita Kersh edits this newsletter and can be contacted at hoosierrita60@gmail.com or 1820 G St., Bedford, IN  47421.
Cheryl Sparks narrates the Focus for cassette output.  Don Koors is responsible for the printing and mailing of hard copies, as well as e-mail distribution and cassette duplication and distribution.

Ways to contribute to the American council of the Blind of Indiana

1) Those much-needed contributions, which are tax-deductible, can be sent to ACBI, Attn: Cindy Brooking, 676 VFW Road, Mitchell, IN  47446 or through our website noted above.
2) Shop Amazon and support ACBI by going to https://smile.amazon.com/ch/31-0958471
3)  Vehicle donations-- 1-800-929-8659.  You can donate cars, trucks, vans and boats.  Live operators on hand 7 days a week and free pick up.
4)  Consider including a gift to ACBI in your Last Will and Testament.  
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From Your President

By Barbara Salisbury

Due to Barbara being hospitalized with a severe eye infection she was not able to write her usual president’s message by the time of our submission deadline. We hope and pray she’ll feel better soon.  We also want to remember her husband Rhett who had a serious case of Covid-19 and was hospitalized.  We pray he recovers quickly.
On behalf of our entire ACBI board and officers, we wish you all a safe and merry Christmas and may 2021 be a much healthier and happier year for us all.

ACBI Annual Business Meeting Highlights
By Rita Kersh, Vice-president, ACBI
On Saturday, Nov. 14th, at 10:00 a.m. EST twenty-two members of ACBI joined our Zoom call to participate in our virtual annual business meeting.   Below are the highlights of each agenda item.
1. Welcome and rollcall—Due to ACBI president, Barbara Salisbury being unavailable to oversee this meeting, Rita Kersh, Vice-president called the meeting to order.  The roll of all participants on the call was given.
2. 2019 business meeting report, Kari Goodman, Secretary—The minutes from the 2019 business meeting had been attached to the agenda for all participants to review.  There was only one correction and the minutes were approved. 

3. 2019 financial report, Cindy Brooking, treasurer—The annual treasurer’s report for 2019 was attached to the agenda for the participants to review.  There were some questions for Cindy with some discussion then after the motions were made, the report was approved with three opposing.
4. Nominating committee, chair Regina Vonderhaar—The nominating committee suggested two names to fill positions that term limits were up, as well as a position that the remainder of the term needed to be completed.  During the discussion of three-year board positions, Dee Ann Hart was eligible to run again for another three-year term.  Those elected were Melissa Wobschall (Indianapolis) to complete Machell Philippon’s term of one more year. Michell Hahn and Mike Adams (both of Bloomington) were elected as 3-year board members and Dee Ann Hart (Muncie) was re-elected for another 3-year term.
5. ACBI Fiftieth Anniversary, 2021!—The possibility of holding a 50th anniversary celebration in the late spring or summer of 2021 was discussed and Deanna Austin and Mary Stores volunteered to be involved in the planning.  We’ll have to see how things progress concerning the Covid-19 virus before making final plans.
6. Committees—Dee Ann reported on what the Advocacy & Awareness Committee has been working on to move forward with the accessible absentee voting issue.  The Legislative and Constitution & Bylaws committees didn’t have any report.
7. In memory—The SCAVI Chapter recognized four members who passed away in 2020—Betty Schackmann, Don Schackmann, Louise Hamilton and Dale Thomas.  The Circle City Chapter recognized Ruth Bloss.
8. Announcements –Each chapter gave a brief report on what they have been doing and plans for Christmas parties/get-togethers.
The ACBI letter writing campaign was discussed and members were encouraged to turn in names to raise more money.  Other fund raisers were discussed like the ACB Monthly Monetary Support (MMS) which will help both the national and state organizations.  Also Amazon Smile can be used when ordering online and ACBI chosen as the organization to receive a percentage of the total purchased.
9. Adjourn—The meeting concluded at 11:25 a.m. and Rita expressed her appreciation for everyone’s support and participation.
Blind Hoosiers File Lawsuit Against The Indiana Election Commission And The Secretary Of State  

December 3, 2020 – Indianapolis, IN – The ability to vote privately and independently is a fundamental right and an essential component of democracy in the United States.  However, in Indiana, these rights are not guaranteed to all voters.  In fact, Indiana has one of the most restrictive absentee voting systems in the country for blind voters because it only permits them to vote at home by appointment with a “traveling board” of elections officials.  Hoosier voters who are blind or have low vision could easily vote privately and independently at home using electronic tools.  Instead, they are being forced to choose between giving up their right to vote privately and independently, risk exposing themselves to COVID-19 at the polls, or not voting at all. 

In a lawsuit filed today in federal district court in the Southern District of Indiana, plaintiffs Rita Kersh, Kristin Fleschner, and Wanda Tackett, joined by the Indiana Protection and Advocacy Services Commission and American Council of the Blind of Indiana, assert that the Indiana Election Commission and the Secretary of State are discriminating against voters who are blind or have low vision by not offering the necessary accommodations that these voters need to vote privately and independently when using the absentee vote-by-mail program. 

In Indiana, the Indiana Election Commission and the Secretary of State have known for quite some time that the current absentee vote-by-mail system is inaccessible to voters who are blind or have low vision.  “The American Council of the Blind of Indiana has tried to bring this problem to the IEC and SOS’s attention, but they have declined to work with us to implement an accessible way to vote at home.  “That’s why this suit was necessary,” said Dee Ann Hart, a member of the Board of Directors of the ACB-I and its Advocacy and Awareness Committee Chair.

Furthermore, both the Indiana Election Commission and the Secretary of State have had over 30 years to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) which was signed into law by President George H. W. Bush on July 26, 1990.  

The lawsuit provides concrete examples of successful, accessible absentee voting programs that are currently being used by other states and explains how Indiana’s existing accessible military and overseas voting options could be expanded to include voters who are blind or have low vision. 

“Because of Indiana’s restrictive requirements, I was deprived of my vote during this year’s general election,” said Wanda Tackett, a plaintiff in the suit.  “My niece has a vision impairment and I work with a young boy who is blind, and through this case, I want to empower them and other future voters to make sure that this kind of violation never happens again.”

“Let’s make equal access an integral part of voting and find ways to increase civic engagement rather than make it hard,” said Kristin Fleschner, another plaintiff.  “Our officials and policies will only represent our ideals if everyone is able to vote privately and independently.”

“Voting is one of our most important rights.  By operating a voting program inaccessible to some people with disabilities, Indiana is creating unnecessary and unlawful barriers to the voting process,” said Tom Crishon, Indiana Disability Rights Legal Director.  “Voters with disabilities must have equal access to all aspects of Indiana's voting program, including absentee voting.”

“The right to a secret ballot is a fundamental right that most Americans take for granted,” said Jelena Kolic, an attorney with Disability Rights Advocates.  “Unfortunately, Indiana has failed to respect that right for voters with certain disabilities.  Through this case, we hope to ensure that all Hoosier voters are granted equal access to a private and independent vote.”

The plaintiffs are seeking only injunctive relief, not monetary damages, and are represented by attorneys from Indiana Disability Rights and Disability Rights Advocates.

Indiana Disability Rights (IDR) is the designated Protection and Advocacy (P&A) System and Client Assistance Program (CAP) for the State of Indiana.  The mission of Indiana Disability Rights is to protect and promote the rights of individuals with disabilities through empowerment and advocacy.  For more information, visit www.IndianaDisabilityRights.org.

Disability Rights Advocates is a leading national nonprofit disability rights legal center. Its mission is to advance equal rights and opportunity for people with all types of disabilities nationwide.  DRA has a long history of enforcing the rights of voters with disabilities, including their rights to accessible voting machines, polling places, and online voter registration.  Visit www.dralegal.org.

Circle City Chapter News

By Gerry Koors

This has been a year like no other.  Hopefully 2021 will be much better.  I pray that you all are safe and healthy.  

We haven’t done much this year.  In March John Huffman gave us information about the census.  We didn’t meet again until May which was by phone.  We did have a picnic in August.  There were 11 of us there and we enjoyed just relaxing in the good weather that day and visiting.  Each took their own lunch rather than having a pitch-in.

The September meeting was again by phone.  We plan to have our Christmas party if possible.  If enough people want to come, it will be December 5th.  We met again on November 5th by phone to further discuss our upcoming Christmas gathering.  For the last several years instead of exchanging gifts, members donate nonperishable food items or money that is donated to the Food pantry at the Indiana School for the Blind and Visually Impaired.

Have a Blessed and Merry Christmas and happy New Year.  I leave you with this thought: “The secret of contentment is the realization that life is a gift as a right.”       

Heartland Chapter News
By Ted Boardman

For our October regular meeting, we listened to Deborah Kendrick talk about navigating healthcare.  We followed that with our members sharing their experiences, both good and bad, with healthcare providers.

Because being together in person for a holiday party would be unsafe, we will be having a remote gathering by phone and Zoom.
SCAVI news

By Rich Vonderhaar

While 2020 proved to be a challenging year, we were happy to be finishing the year with some positives.  Anyone connected with an ACB unit at any level will probably agree that this year provided obstacles that we had no way to anticipate.  Planning meetings and activities, finding speakers, maintaining and gaining members were all difficult.  So, we were happy to finish the year meeting regularly.  
Our October meeting featured American Council of the Blind of Indiana president Barbara Salisbury, who spoke on voter accessibility.  In November our speaker was Jayme Aboit, a social worker from IU Health Bedford who spoke on the mental health aspects of the pandemic.  The meetings were attended by ten to twelve people.  We wore masks, social distanced, and the meetings went well.  Just being together was encouraging for all of us.  We were also careful to keep in touch with members who couldn’t attend.

Earlier this year Lawrence County Clerk, Billie Tumey, brought a talking voting machine to our meeting so that our members could get some hands on experience; consequently, most of our members were able to vote independently in the November election.  We felt this was an important contribution we could make as an organization in helping people gain and maintain independence.  One of our goals is always to impact visually impaired people’s lives in that way.

We are still working out details for a December Christmas outing.

We hope all those reading this are healthy and have a great holiday season.

Over the Back Fence
If you have poems, recipes, jokes, etc., send them to Rita at her contacts listed on the first page.

Each Christmas God Renews His Promise 

Long, Long ago in a land far away

There came the dawn of that first Christmas Day, 

And each year we see that promise reborn

That God gave the world that first Christmas morn

For the silent stars in the timeless skies 

And the wonderment in a small Child’s Eyes, 

The Christmas songs the carolers sing 

The tidings of joy that the Christmas bells ring, 

Remind us again of that still, silent night, 

When the heavens shone with a wondrous light 

And the angels sang of peace on earth 

And told men of the Christ Child’s birth,

For Christmas is more than a beautiful story, 

It’s the promise of life and eternal glory.          

--Helen Steiner Rice

A Garden for Daily Living …

Dee Ann (Walter) Hart, class of 1983

Plant three rows of peas: 


Peace of mind 


Peace of heart 


Peace of Soul 

Plant four rows of squash: 


Squash gossip 


Squash indifference 


Squash grumbling 


Squash selfishness 

Plant four rows of lettuce: 


Lettuce be faithful 


Lettuce be kind 


Lettuce be happy 


Lettuce really love one another 

No garden should be without turnips: 


Turnip for service when needed 


Turnip to help one another 


Turnip the music & dance 

Water freely with patience & Cultivate with love. 


There is much fruit in your garden 


Because you reap what you sow. 

To conclude our garden 


We must have thyme: 


Thyme for fun 


Thyme for rest 


Thyme for ourselves 

Pretty nice garden, don’t you think?

Go Go Delivery Service

By Patricia Tussing
The writer of this article has used InstaCart so can make comparisons between it and Go Go Delivery Service.

Go Go is similar offering a telephone shopper to make a grocery list.  Call 855-222-4919 to set up your shopping experience.
Book rides and order food, all to be delivered to your home.

The grocery shopper also can order drugstore items; the personal shopper can find sales and compare brands. You sign up ahead of time and you pick the delivery time 

The restaurant delivery group will read the menu in detail.  There is an approximate $8 surcharge on top of Door Dash fee.  I have found it works out to about $15 besides the restaurant cost.  Food arrives in 45 minutes.  For 2 people, you get hot food, no cab rides to or from, hence it may be worth it for a couple to dine out at home.

I have yet to arrange a ride.
IRS Services for the Visually Impaired

The Internal Revenue Service is pleased to inform you that we have updated information on IRS.gov regarding the Alternative Media Center (AMC) at https://www.irs.gov/forms-pubs/information-about-the-alternative-media-center and on our Accessible Forms & Publications page at https://www.irs.gov/forms-pubs/accessible-irs-tax-products. 

The AMC provides a variety of services to assist visually impaired taxpayers.  On our website, you will find links to accessible forms and publications, instructions on how to obtain accessible copies of notices or letters and information about upcoming enhancements to our accessibility services.  Visually impaired taxpayers who need assistance with a notice or letter in print formats or need other information about the services available through the AMC should contact us at 800-829-1040. 

Maureen Goulder

Media and Publications

Alternative Media Center

maureen.p.goulder@irs.gov
Contact Information for 2020 BOARD OF DIRECTORS

 Officers:

President: Barbara Salisbury, Bloomington

812-369-0355, Barbara.salisbury@att.net

Vice-president: Rita Kersh, Bedford 

812-278-3038, Hoosierrita60@gmail.com 

Secretary: Kari Goodman, Mitchell

812-276-7646, klgoodman1976@gmail.com

Treasurer: Cindy Brooking, Mitchell
812-797-2185, cindyfleener@yahoo.com 

Past president: Lynn Powers, Indianapolis

powlynn@gmail.com 

Directors: 

Deanna Austin, Indianapolis

Deannaaustin2009@comcast.net

Ted Boardman, Bloomington

tedboardman@yahoo.com

Deanne Hart, Muncie

d64hart@outlook.com

Don Koors, Indianapolis

donkoors@aol.com

Gerry Koors, Indianapolis

Gerrykoors@aol.com

Bill Sparks, Indianapolis

bill@billsparks.org
Regina Vonderhaar, Bedford

rvonderhaar@att.net
Vicky Western, Columbia City

vwestern9@gmail.com
Chapter Representatives

Circle City: John Huffman
j73.huffman@comcast.net

Heartland Association: Mary Stores
mstores@indiana.edu
SCAVI: Dolly Sowder, Bedford
mdsowder90@sbcglobal.net

NOTE: Mention of products and services in this newsletter is for informational purposes only and does not imply endorsement of any such product of service by the American Council of the Blind of Indiana.
RENEWAL/MEMBER APPLICATION

Persons interested in becoming a member or renewing their membership need only to send their check for $7, payable to ACBI, to Cindy Brooking, 676 VFW Road, Mitchell, IN  47446, along with the following information:

Name _________________________________________________

Address: _______________________________________________

City/State/Zip: __________________________________________

Phone Number: (____) ____________________________________

E-Mail Address: _________________________________________

Occupation: ____________________________________________

Newsletter Format Preference: 

____ E-Mail ____ Audiocassette____ Large Print ____ Computer Disk
Blind or visually impaired? ___ yes ___no
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ACB of Indiana


                    Free Matter For

Attn: Donald Koors                                          The Blind                                                  

5885 North Central Avenue 

Indianapolis, IN 46220-2509
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